Palm Valley City Council

Minutes

Regular Meeting

February 22, 2010


The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 22nd day of February 2010, at 1:30 p.m., in Room 106, 1313 Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following people:
MAYOR
Dean Hall
COUNCIL MEMBERS
Marvin Hendrix, Dick Faxon, John Cutney,
IN ATTENDANCE
Lois Shreve, and John Hollingsworth
ABSENT
NONE
CITY ATTORNEY

William Wepfer, City Attorney
SPECIAL GUESTS
Mr. James Youngblood and Mr. David Flinn, Ferris & Flinn LLC
1) CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Hall called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Hall led the Pledge of Allegiance.
3) PUBLIC COMMENTS
Mr. James Youngblood, #23 Los Amigos, said that he wants the City to clean the curbs. He said he has driven all over the City and they are filthy and full of dirt not just in front of Los Amigos.
Mayor Hall explained that the City has one employee who takes care of that and they will have him go and clean it up. The Mayor also asked Rosendo Flores to look into a machine that will help clean the curb and gutters in the City.

4) APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 1/25/10 Regular Meeting 
A copy of the minutes (copy attached) from the 1/25/10 Regular Meeting were given to the Council for review.
After discussion Councilman Cutney made the motion for approval of the minutes and Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
5) STORM WATER MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

Mr. David Flinn, Ferris & Flinn, LLC explained the State of Texas is requiring cities to 
implement a Storm Water Management Plan (SWMP). He presented the Council with two 
options (copy 
attached) to meet the requirements. The first option was for the City to purchase 
the software and Mr. Flinn would assist the City staff in implementing the plan. This option the 
estimated cost is $19,895. Option #2 includes the City becoming a member of the Storm Water 
Regional Task Force and signing a one year interlocal agreement with Texas A&M University-
Kingsville. The university will develop the City’s SWMP and assist with implementing the plan. 
The estimated cost for option #2 is $15,000.

After further discussion Mayor Hall suggested tabling the item and requesting a total cost from 
TAMUK for the next Council meeting and request that a representative from TAMUK attend the 
meeting. 


Councilman Hollingsworth made the motion to tentatively approve option #2.


The motion died from lack of a second.


Councilman Faxon made the motion to have a representative come to the next Council meeting 
and was seconded by Councilman Hollingsworth.  



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously. 

Mayor Hall thanked Mr. David Flinn for his presentation.

6) CONFIDENTIALITY OF PERSONAL INFORMATION MAINTAINED BY THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY UTILITIES DEPARTMENT AND EMPLOYEE/CITY OFFICIAL CONFIDENTIALITY CONSENT FORM


A copy of a Request for Confidentiality of Personal Information Maintained by the City of Palm 
Valley Utilities Department (copy attached) was given to the Council for review. Becky Grayson 
explained to the Council that the Texas Utilities Code, Chapter 182, provides that a government-
operated utility may not disclose personal information if the customer requests that the 
government-operated utility keep the personal information confidential. Becky Grayson further 
explained that the City may charge an administrative cost to each customer who requests 
confidentiality under this subchapter.

Becky Grayson also presented a form for Employee/City Official Confidentiality (copy attached). 
This form allows employees and elected officials to keep certain information confidential.


Councilman Faxon made the motion for approval of both of the forms with no administrative 
costs associated with the utilities department confidentiality form. Councilwoman Shreve 
seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
7) RESOLUTION 2010-1 INVESTMENT POLICY AND INVESTMENT STRATEGIES ANNUAL REVIEW

Resolution 2010-1 (copy attached) annual review of the Investment Policy and Investment 
Strategies was given to the Council for review.


After discussion Councilman Hollingsworth made the motion for approval and was seconded by 
Councilman Faxon.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
8) REQUEST FROM HARLINGEN COUNTRY CLUB TO WAIVE A PORTION OF THE BUILDING PERMIT FEE FOR THE NEW CLUBHOUSE

A letter from former President of Harlingen Country Club, Mr. Joe Neely, requesting that the 
City waive the portion of the building permit fee that is not directly related to inspection of the 
project was given to the Council for review. 

Councilman Faxon asked City Attorney, William Wepfer, if the Councilmen and Councilwomen 
who are members of the Club could vote on this agenda item. Mr. Wepfer explained that if the 
person is an officer of the Harlingen Country Club or if they own more than 10% then they 
will need to excuse themselves from the vote. Councilman Faxon said he was excusing himself 
because he is an officer on the Board of the Club.

Becky Grayson explained that the portion of the permit in question is $6,414.


Councilman Hollingsworth asked Mr. Wepfer what consequences to future building permits this 
may have. Mr. Wepfer explained that the Council would be setting precedence for future permits. 
He further explained that some cities waive a portion of the building permit to offset costs for 
bringing in sales tax revenue. 


Councilman Hollingsworth made the motion to refund $6,414 and was seconded by 
Councilwoman Shreve.



Mayor Hall took the following vote:


FOR

Councilman Hollingsworth, Councilman Cutney, Councilman Hendrix 




and Councilwoman Shreve



AGAINST
NONE



ABSTAIN
Councilman Faxon



The motion passed.

9) APPOINTMENT OF NEW BUILDING COMMITTEE MEMBER

A brief resume (copy attached) for Mr. Keith Martin was given to the Council for review.


After discussion Councilman Hollingsworth made the motion to appoint Mr. Keith Martin to the 
Building and Permit Committee and was seconded by Councilman Cutney.     



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
10) MEMBERSHIP DUES FOR THE LOWER RIO GRANDE VALLEY DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL


Councilman Hollingsworth said he requested that this item be placed on the agenda because he 
isn’t clear what the benefit to the City is to be a member of the Lower Rio Grande Valley 
Development Council (LRGVDC). City Attorney, William Wepfer, said that the LRGVDC really 
benefits cities that have colonias and need development monies for improvement of those 
colonias.

After further discussion Councilman Hollingsworth made the motion to discontinue membership 
and keep alert to any missed opportunities. Councilman Faxon seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the following vote:



FOR

Councilman Hollingsworth, Councilman Faxon, Councilwoman Shreve, 




Councilman Hendrix



AGAINST
Councilman Cutney



The motion passed.

11) CITY WEBSITE


Becky Grayson explained that she was to meet with Ms. VanCise this weekend but was unable to 
make it. Ms. VanCise emailed her and said she would drop off the CD and then email the 
instructions on how to install it on the server today.

Councilman Hollingsworth requested that this be placed on the agenda again next month.


There was no action taken on this item. 

12) CLOSING THE STREETS AND MAKING PALM VALLEY A GATED COMMUNITY


Councilman Faxon said he requested that this be placed on the agenda because he has had a lot of 
interest from the residents to close the city streets.

City Attorney, William Wepfer, gave the Council members an overview (copy attached) of the 
process needed to close City streets. He explained that before a general law municipality can 
close or abandon a public street, it must first receive a petition signed by all the abutting property 
owners requesting the closure by the municipality. The City would then need to pass an 
ordinance closing the street. He further explained the other issues that would need to be looked at 
carefully before the City takes action on the petitions.

Councilman Faxon made the motion to ask Mr. Wepfer to write a letter of explanation to the 
residents outlining the requirements for closing the streets. Councilman Cutney seconded the 
motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.

13) STREET REPAIRS

Price quotes from A&M Trucking and Harlingen Concrete Finishers (copies attached) for repairs 
to the identified areas of the streets that need repair were given to the Council for review. The 
total of the repairs is $7,500. 

Councilman Hollingsworth said he felt there are other areas in need of repair not just in front of 
Mr. O’Brien’s home and we need to identify all of the areas. Councilman Cutney said we asked 
Lt. Garcia and these were the areas turned into the Council. Councilman Hollingsworth said he 
felt like there are other areas that need to be addressed as well and he would like to have 
someone take a look at the streets.

Mayor Hall suggested that two Councilmen take a look at the streets with Rosendo Flores and 
report back to the Council during the next meeting.  He asked Councilman Hollingsworth and 
Councilman Hendrix if they would do this and report back and they both agreed they would.


Councilman Cutney made the motion to go ahead with the repairs that were covered in the 
proposals for $7,500 and was seconded by Councilman Faxon.



Mayor Hall took the following vote:



FOR

Councilman Faxon, Councilman Hendrix, Councilman Cutney and 




Councilwoman Shreve



AGAINST
Councilman Hollingsworth


The motion passed.

14) DISPOSITION OF REMAINING STREET RESERVES


Mayor Hall reviewed the remaining balances of various capital projects and the projected bank 
balances for the remainder of the fiscal year (copy attached). He said he wanted to show the 
Council that the there is money for the water valve and fire hydrant replacement to be discussed.


Mayor Hall moved to Agenda Item #16.

15) AGENDA ITEM #16


WATER VALVE AND FIRE HYDRANT REPLACEMENT


Mayor Hall reviewed a proposal for replacement of the valves and fire hydrants (copy 
attached). By doing the work in house the City can save approximately $203,000. This would 
include purchasing a small backhoe and hiring another person for the water/sewer department. 


After further discussion Councilman Faxon made a motion to finish with the construction of the 
sound barrier fence and then consider this. Councilwoman Shreve seconded the motion



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.

Mayor Hall moved to Agenda item #15.

16) AGENDA ITEM #15


ANTI-GRAFFITI COATING FOR SOUND BARRIER WALL ALONG STUART PLACE 
ROAD


A proposal (copy attached) from McAllen Construction for painting the Sound Barrier Wall was 
given to the Council for review. The price for the Anti-Graffiti Coating is $1.31 per SF and there 
is approximately 37,200sf pf post and panel wall. The total cost would be $48,732.

Pictures of the panels and posts (copies attached) were also given to the Council. Councilman 
Faxon asked if the inside or homeowners side of the wall would be painted or sealed. After 
contacting Mike Lee at McAllen Construction, Becky Grayson told the Council that the inside 
wall will not be coated or painted. Councilwoman Shreve asked how much it would cost to paint 
the inside of the wall. After contacting Mike Lee at McAllen Construction, Becky Grayson said 
Mr. Lee said it would be too difficult to paint the inside because of the vegetation and it would 
place the workers on private property.


Councilman Cutney made the motion to paint the Stuart Place Road side of the fence with the 
Anti-Graffiti paint, the color to be determined at a later date, and was seconded by Councilman 
Hollingsworth.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.


Mayor Hall moved to Agenda Item #17.

17) CONSENT CALENDAR
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON:

A. MONTHLY POLICE REPORT – JANUARY 2010
B. MUNICIPAL COURT REPORT – JANUARY 2010
Lieutenant A.R. Garcia reviewed his report to the Council.
Councilman Faxon made the motion for approval of the reports (copies attached) and was seconded by Councilman Hollingsworth.

Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
18) CHECK LISTING AND MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AND THE WATER SERVICE FOR JANUARY 2010
A copy of the monthly financial report (copies attached) for the City of Palm Valley and the Water Service for January 2010 was given to the Council for review. 

Councilwoman Shreve made the motion for approval of the check listings and monthly financial reports. The motion was seconded by Councilman Faxon.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.

19) INVESTMENT REPORT FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AND PALM VALLEY WATER SERVICES FOR JANUARY 2010
The Investment Reports for January 2010 for the City of Palm Valley and Palm Valley Water Services (copies attached) were given to the Council for review.
Councilman Cutney made the motion for approval of the Investment Reports and was seconded by Councilwoman Shreve.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion was approved unanimously.
20) PURCHASE REQUESTS
There were no purchase requests.
21) DATE AND TIME OF NEXT REGULAR MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Monday, March 22, 2010 at 1:30 p.m.
22) ADJOURN

The meeting was adjorned.
______________________________________




Dean Hall







Mayor
______________________________________

Becky Grayson

City Secretary








Page 4

